
Raffle has been a very 
important source of fund
-raising for the 
Foundation.  Since its 
inception, the Raffle has 
raised over $60,000 to 
help support the Master 
Gardener program.  
Over the past couple of 
years, Joyce Harms, 
Judy Porterfield and 
Steve Scott have done a 
great job of organizing 
and running the Raffle.  
At this point, they are 
ready for a change.  
We are looking for one 
or two people to run this 
event in 2015.  The 
good news is that, 
thanks to their efforts, 
the process for running 
the Raffle is very well 
defined.  We would be 
very grateful if one or 
two Master Gardeners 
would be willing to run 
the 2015 Raffle.  If you 
are interested or have 
any questions, please 
send me an e-mail at 
president@mgfkc.org.  
Thank you. 
 
Best, 
 
Dave 

I want to give you  
another update on the 
governance of our 
Foundation.  In my last  
column, I mentioned that 
we were looking for 
Master Gardeners 
interested in serving on 
the Board.  I am very 
grateful for your 
response.  At our August 
meeting, the Board 
elected Kelly  
Angell and Sharon 
Englund to fill vacancies 
on the Board.  I want to 
thank Kelly and Sharon 
for volunteering to 
serve on the Board.  
We look forward to 
welcoming them at our 
September 11 meeting. 
 
The Board accepted, 
with regret, Carol  
Arnoldõs resignation as 
a director.  On behalf 
of the entire Board, we 
want to thank Carol for 

her service as a 
director.  As the chair of 
our Governance 
Committee, Carol led 
our efforts to update 
the Foundationõs By-
Laws and Memorandum 
of Agreement with 
Washington State 
Extension. 
 
The Board has been 
considering creating 
new, paid, part-time 
positions for a director 
and assistant to provide 
comprehensive 
marketing and 
communications services.  
These positions are 
intended to enhance the 
Foundationõs 
communications with our 
Master Gardener 
community and our 
outreach to the general 
public.  You will find 
additional information 
about these positions 
elsewhere in this 
newsletter. 
 
The Board has also 
been discussing our 
annual Raffle, which is 
held in conjunction with 
the Plant Sale.  The 
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Future Foundation Meetings 

All Master Gardeners are welcome and encouraged to attend 

board meetings. 

Thursday, October 9th, 7 pm to 8:30 pm, CUH 

Wednesday, October 22, 6:30 pm to 8:30 pm, CUH (RSVP only) 

Thursday, November 13th, 7 pm to 8:30 pm, CUH 

Thursday, December 11th, 7 pm to 8:30 pm, CUH 

The Great Pumpkin by Elaine Anderson 

The fiercest competition happening right now isnõt on the football field, 
itõs in the  pumpkin field. All over the world, farmers and backyard 
gardeners are vying for the title of òGrower of the Worldõs Largest 
Pumpkin.ó 

The word pumpkin comes from the Greek word pepon, which means 
òlarge melon.ó Pumpkins are actually a type of squash and a member of 
the Cucurbita family, which  also includes cucumbers. They are grown on six 
of the seven continents. There are no giant pumpkins in Antarctica, not even 
small ones. 

Pumpkins are far and away the most recognizable symbols of 
Halloween, with most of them appearing in the form of a Jack-o-lantern. 
However, hundreds of years ago, people in Ireland and Scotland used 
turnips (big turnips) to carve Jack-o-lanterns. Iõm sure they were delighted to 
arrive here and discover pumpkins, which are much more suitable for 
carving scary faces.  
Thereõs no evidence the pumpkin was part of the first Thanksgiving 

feast, but it most likely was on the menu within a few years. The colonists 
used the pumpkin in soups, stews, and desserts. They even made pumpkin 
beer. 

Pumpkins are not difficult to cultivate. They tolerate a wide variety of 
growing conditions, and they do well in our area. Theyõre worth growing, 
too, because they are a good source of vitamins and minerals and 
particularly of beta-carotene, vitamin C, and potassium. Pumpkin was once 
recommended as a cure for freckles, but I donõt know if the freckle-faced 
were supposed to eat it or rub it on their skin. 

 Growing giant pumpkins is a different matter. This is a serious pursuit. 
Selective breeding has provided a Nova Scotia farmer with a patented 
strain, òAtlantic Giant.ó Growers of giant pumpkins agree that sowing seed 
from òAtlantic Giantó is the first step in pursuit of the world record. Thatõs 
about the only thing they agree on, however. There  are a variety of 
methods and recommendations for growing the great pumpkin.  

Until 2011, the winner had always come from the U.S. That year, the 
record-breaking pumpkin was grown in Quebec and weighed in at 1,818.5 
pounds. But, in 2013, the prize, which is the worldõs largest pumpkin pie,* 
once again went to a U.S. pumpkin grower. Grown in Napa, California and 
setting a new world record was a pumpkin that weighed over a ton ð 2,032 
pounds, to be exact. 

I wonder, though, what does one actually do with a pumpkin that size? 
Bake the worldõs largest pumpkin pie, I guess.   *Just kidding. Itõs actually a 
cash prize. 
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The Complete Guide         

to Saving Seeds  

by Robert E. Gough,  
Published by Storey, 2011 

From Seed to Skillet 

A Guide to Growing, Tending,    
Harvesting, and Cooking up Fresh, 

Healthful Food to Share With People 
You Love by Jimmy Williams, pub-
lished by Chronicle Books, 2010 



With the purpose of 

generating publicity for 

the King County Master 

Gardener program and 

the Foundation, the 

MGFKC Board is creating 

two new, paid, part-time 

positions, a director and 

an assistant.  

 

These positions will be 

responsible for planning 

and implementing 

community relations 

projects. This will help the 

Foundation meet its goals 

of 1) Raising public 

awareness of the Master 

Gardener program by 

expanding recognition of 

the program and the 

Foundation in the Seattle 

area; and 2) Promoting 

efforts to engage and 

recognize the Master 

Gardeners by developing 

regular communications 

with the MG community.  

 

The director and assistant  

will work with the Board 

and its volunteers to 

develop plans and 

projects. The initial 

contracts are expected to 

last for twelve months. For 

the director position, the 

Board is looking for a 

professional, preferably 

a Master Gardener, with 

a Bachelorõs degree and 

experience in a 

communications-related 

field. A Request for 

Proposal (RFP) has been 

prepared for interested 

candidates. If you are 

interested, or know of 

someone who might be 

interested, please have 

them contact the Board 

at secretary@mgfkc.org 

to request the RFP or for 

additional information. 

. 
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ñHOWEVER MANY 

YEARS SHE 

LIVED, MARY 

ALWAYS FELT 

THAT 'SHE 

SHOULD NEVER 

FORGET THAT 

FIRST MORNING 

WHEN HER 

GARDEN BEGAN 

TO GROW'.ò 

   

THE SECRET 

GARDEN 
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The $1,000 grant from the Master Gardener Foundation of King County provided funding for 6 long, low, steel stock 

troughs (preschool height) that were installed in our 300 sq. ft. plot in the Magnuson P-Patch. MGs and Magnuson Nature 

Docent volunteers pre-drilled holes in the troughs, and a team of volunteers installed them on June 7th.  
 

The P-Patch trough garden has quadrupled our spring and summer harvest already!  We expect production to be even 

more bountiful next year, because these 6 troughs weren't planted until mid-June, and our 10 tall troughs (which Mag-

nuson Community Garden provided funding for) weren't planted until the end of April.  With Seattle's unusually warm 

summer, and the fluffy, organic soil used in the troughs, it has been a bounty of food beyond our wildest expectations: 

Snap peas, salad greens, leeks, celery, carrots, tomatoes, beans, summer squash, cucumbers, broccoli, and more have all 

thrived, much to the delight of all children and adults!  Over the spring and summer, a total of over 200 kids have eaten 

fresh veggies in the garden on daily "Snack Walks" during Magnuson Nature Programs spring classes and summer camps, 

including 3 Fresh-from-the-Garden camps where the kids harvest and prepare a luncheon for their parents and siblings 

(usually around 35-45 people at each banquet).  And we've made donations of 6 big bags of produce to the Food Bank! 
 

PCC Natural Markets was so impressed with the project that in June they awarded a $1,000 grant for a drip irrigation 

system for all 16 troughs, and a cloche system for the 10 tall troughs.  The irrigation system was installed by volunteers in 

July, and next month we'll build the cloches so we can continue growing well into fall and begin in very early spring next 

year.  It has been such a fun project, and a great learning experience, though lots of hard work by many voluteers.  Spe-

cial thanks go to MGs Bev Morrow and husband Dan for her early co-leadership, along with MGs who assisted at design 

or installation events: Barbara Hainley, Loie Hanson, Ross Radley, Carin Tonina, Kelly Angell, Jennifer Dolan-Waldman, 

and Maxine Smith.  Thanks also to dozens of volunteers from Habitat for Humanity and Seattle Works, and my husband 

Uno, whose efforts made the trough installation possible. 
 

If any other Master Gardener programs would like to learn more about our trough garden project, please feel free to 

contact me at magnusonnatureprograms.com to arrange a guided tour.  And thanks again to MGFKC for helping to make 

this garden dream come true! 
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Magnuson Children's Garden  by Emily Bishton,  Master Gardener 
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I have an exotic resident in my garden that has recently decided to claim more than its 

share of space.  Having traveled originally from the Mediterranean region and parts of 

the Middle East I can understand its enthusiasm for the mild and inviting climate of Fall 

City, but it is getting just a tad greedy.  Iõm talking about Euphorbia rigida, one of the 

more unusual looking Euphorbia with its silvery-blue foliage, low-growing tentacles, and 

pointed leaves. 

 I have forgotten where I purchased this specimen, but one thing I know for sure is 

that I did not research this lively plant prior to buying it, or I might have had second 

thoughts.  I know I bought it with my rockery in mind because that is its primary home and 

it has done nicely there.  Since it is a low-growing variety it has spread its stems over the 

rocks, and along the paths nearby.  Last year I noticed a few E. rigida babies had 

popped up in a couple of other locations in the rockery, but that didnõt seem to be a 

problem since I was still enjoying the looks of its unique foliage tucked among the boul-

ders and other miscellaneous plants.  However, this year I became concerned and decid-

ed that I needed to regain control of this vigorous spreader.  I was seeing òbabiesó all 

over the place. 

 Removing E. rigida is not a problem if you catch it in its infancy.  Small starts 

come easily out of the ground.  The more substantial clumps are very challenging to re-

move and I am considering using an axe to chop out a couple of plants that are just too 

large for their location.  Because this plant is so unusual and stunning I do not want to 

remove it completely, hence I must decide where I can leave it undisturbed so as to enjoy 

its distinct habit.  It prefers sun and well-drained soil, and once established is very 

drought tolerant.  It looks best when accompanied by a variety of low-growing sedums, 

and even the taller ôAutumn Joyõ looks good next to it. 

 E. rigida has the milky substance in its stems that is characteristic of this species 

and when working around this plant I have to remember to wear long sleeves and gloves 

since I discovered that the sap would irritate my skin.  Garden guru, Ciscoe Morris, is 

always warning people of this problem when he talks about all Euphorbia, and I simply 

forgot to take the necessary precautions one day. Lesson learned.   

 The Euphorbia family is huge with over 2,000 species in this genus.  Some grow 

as tall as trees while one variety from South Africa forms a small leafless sphere about 

the size of a tennis ball.  A few Euphorbia look like cactus plants with prickly thorns while 

others grow to be lush and rounded shrubs.  Green is the primary color for most of these 

plants, often flowering with what appear to be blossoms (in varying green shades), but in 

some cases are actually leaves that have taken on color in order to attract insects such as 

the Euphorbia that we are all familiar with, the poinsettia (E. pulcherrima) 

 I am not clear yet on how this Euphorbia multiplies since I have not discovered 

long invasive roots.  I know that some multiply by releasing seeds, so I have a little detec-

tive work to do.  I know one thing for certain; Iõm going to be more diligent in my policing 

of new E. rigida arrivals. 
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Stroll around this park in Lake Forest Park and youõll be pleasantly surprised to see a demonstration garden 

along the north fence.  Raised beds, mounds, and a trellis provide space for a variety of vegetables and or-

namentals.  Along the fence, two well-established espaliered apple trees, a grape vine, and a carpet of har-

dy ground continue to produce. Sunflowers tower over all.   

Volunteers have helped maintained the park for years.  The garden section, restored two years ago, is a wel-
come update.  A team of Master Gardeners, Rotarians, and park volunteers meets very early in the spring to 
plan the garden. The plant choices and the planting plan show visitors to the garden that edibles and orna-
mentals can be inter-planted.  Visitors can see how easily this kind of sustainable landscape could be included 
in their own garden plans.  
 

This year, the raised beds hold tomatoes, lamium, carrots, kale, nasturtium, lettuce, lovage and chives.  In June, 

3rd/4 th grade students from Lake Forest Park Elementary planted scarlet runner beans that now climb the mesh 

of the recently installed trellis. The students also planted squash and pumpkins in the mounds that flank the trel-

lis.  The garden includes a compost bin to hold the clippings resulting from the periodic work parties.  Produce 

from the garden goes to POPYõs Caf® at Prince of Peace Lutheran Church in Shoreline.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

The volunteer team installed a drip irrigation system in early August to make this garden even more low-
maintenance.  Before this, volunteers took turns weekly using a hose and watering wand to water.  The new 
drip system will save the city money on water and deliver water more efficiently to the plants.   
 

The park, roughly 4 acres, formerly belonged to the Pfingst family. They pastured horses and other animals 

there: hence the name.  The land was purchased in 1997 with King County Open Space bonds.  Animal Acres 

is located at NE 178th St and Brookside Boulevard, across from the Lake Forest Park Presbyterian Church.   
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Pfingst Animal Acres Demo Garden by Marty Byrne 



We are looking for a few good MGs, just like the Marine Corps.  Only, in our case, we 
need time certain, specific help in carrying out the Raffle, not a rifle.  Would you like a short 
term project, clearly defined, that raises $5,000 for our program?  Look no further ð we 

have your project!  You can choose one or several, depending on your interests and time 
available. 

 
Below are some of the tasks that are looking for volunteers.  And it would be wonderful to 

have one person coordinate and track the various activities. 
 

January ð Print the Raffle tickets.  We have the template and have used Costco and Fed-
Ex.  This just involves taking the template to FedEx or Costco, picking up the finished prod-
uct, and passing them on to the next person in the chain.  (Or you could even be the next 

person in the chain . . .) 
 

February ð Staple the tickets into books of five.  This takes an afternoon and a pot of cof-
fee.   

 
Make packets for the clinics and trainees.  Count out the tickets for each clinic ð distribution 

has been based on clinic membership in the past and we have prior records.   
 
Record the ticket numbers distributed to each clinic and trainee table. (We have the form, 

you donõt have to reinvent the wheel.)  The packets are just 9x12 manila envelopes from an 
office supply store and include directions to sellers and basic Raffle information that can be 

copied at Costco or at the office.  Again, we have what has been used in the past and, 
again, this is probably one afternoon.  These are perfect tasks for two people because 

thatõs the way itõs the most fun. 
 

Attend the clinic leadersõ meeting and talk about the Raffle.  Hand out the packets. 
 
Attend a training class (Elaine will arrange the time) and hand out the trainee packets.   

Talk about the Raffle. 
 

March and April: track the ticket stubs.  Print out the grid of the ticket numbers (we have 
that already) and draw a line through the number when it is returned.  Send out tickets to 

clinics who request additional tickets.  Count the money received and transmit the funds to 
the Treasurer. 

 
May: here it is: the Plant Sale and when itõs done you are done.  A few folks are needed to 
sell tickets (whatever is remaining) at the Sale, both days and at the Pre-Sale Party. 

 

Joyce and Judy are available for questions, consultation, and constant trouble shooting as 

needed.  Please notify the Foundation Board president, Dave Hanower 

(president@mgfkc.org) of your choice of activity. 
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In June, members of the Bellevue Nursery clinic (headed by Melinda Larson) went to Bastyr to tour the 

Medicinal Herb Garden.  Michelle Mulligan, one of the Garden supervisors gave some expert advice on 

the numerous benefits of many herbs we can grow in our own gardens.   In this photo, Marilyn Hughes is 

busy eating a flower that has the ability to ease indigestion.  (she apparently always keeps the clinic in 

stitches).   The other photo shows the group touring the garden.  
 

 

 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Also, in June, the members of the Auburn Farmerõs Market Clinic,  

headed by Maggie Greenslit, participated in Auburnõs Kids day 

 and demonstrated a worm bin, container grown raspberries,  

squash and corn to give the kids ideas on foods that can be grown  

in small spaces.   Kids were offered supplies to plant their own peat 

pot starters of pumpkins.   On this date alone, the clinic worked with 

 over 200 kids and 100 adults.   
 
 
 
 
 
 

And, in May, members of the Renton McLendon Clinic, headed 

by Darcanne Nixon, enjoyed a guided tour of the Rhododen-

dron Species Botanical Garden in Federal Wayéthe Gardenõs 

50th year.   Their tour, guided by Atsuko Gibson, Horticultural 

Assistant provided them CE credit, and details of the temperate 

Rhododendron collection in the  Rutherford Conservatory. We 

looked at the big-leaf giants and tiny-leafed wonders.  The 

most coveted t was R. campylocarpum ssp.aeruginosum - not its 

flower,  but its new growth a stunning blue color. Truly breath-

taking!  A wonderful way to use our special Recognition Funds 

provided by the Board.   
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Clinics on Tour  by Gary Scheider 


